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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES - AMENDED
May 13, 2015
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: BeLinda Peeples (Chair), Sheri Treadwell, Karen Nuland (dep. 3:58), Leslie Goller, Toni Alfred, Scott Wiley (dep. 4:09)
Excused: Natalie Alden
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections
Chairwoman Peeples called the meeting to order at 3:06 p.m. without a quorum present.
Minutes
Leslie Goller asked that the minutes of the March 11, 2015 meeting be corrected on page 1 in the 3rd bullet under Supervisor of Elections update to reword the point to more clearly reflect what actually happened regarding a printer problem at a polling place. Ms. Goller asked Supervisor Holland to clarify his point about campaigners outside of the 100 foot exclusion zone around polling places beckoning to voters within the zone. Mr. Holland explained that the law prohibits interfering with a voter within that zone, and conduct by campaigners outside the zone can impact on and interfere with voters inside the zone under certain circumstances.  Additional members arrived achieving a quorum.

Motion: approve the March 11 minutes as amended to more accurately word the bullet point regarding a printer problem at a precinct during early voting for the first election - approved 6-0. 

Motion: approve the April 15 minutes as amended to remove Leslie Goller from the attendance list – approved 6-0
Ms. Goller brought to the panel’s attention legislation pending before the City Council to appoint an alternate member to the Election Canvassing Board to replace Council Member Redman. Mr. Redman is ineligible to serve should the Council President be unable to attend a meeting because he has endorsed a candidate in the election to succeed him on the council, who is currently his executive council assistant.  Council Member Boyer was the initial choice to replace Mr. Redman, but will be unavailable to attend the Canvassing Board meeting on May 25th if a recount is needed. Council Member Jones was then suggested as the alternate, but the resolution was amended by the Council last night to appoint Council Member Greg Anderson as the alternate.
Supervisor of Elections update
Supervisor Jerry Holland reported that early voting in the May election is up from the City election 4 years ago and he predicts a turnout in the low 40% range. More Democrats have voted at the early voting sites than Republicans, and more Republicans have voted absentee than Democrats. Almost 71,000 absentee ballots have been requested and nearly 43,000 have been returned, and approximately 37,000 persons have voted early with several early voting days left to go.
Mr. Wiley reported an incident about which he was informed that occurred at the Beaches Branch Library in which a library patron with a candidate button on a purse was seated in an area outside the library restrooms that was also just outside the entrance to the early voting room in view of arriving voters. Supervisor Holland said that the permissibility of that conduct depends on the intent of the person, whether they are attempting to unduly influence voters. A voter wearing a candidate button or T-shirt in a polling place while voting is permissible, but it would not be permissible for a person to sit in a library polling place all day for the purpose of trying to influence voters arriving to vote.

Mr. Holland reported that the Florida Legislature approved the on-line voter registration bill almost unanimously and the bill is on the Governor’s desk for signature or veto. He has until May 22nd to do one or the other. 

Mr. Holland has talked several times with new Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan about the transition process, and Mr. Hogan has shadowed Mr. Holland one day and will do so again next week during the election to familiarize himself with the election procedures. Four appointed SOE employees will be leaving the office, to be replaced by Mr. Hogan’s selections, several of which are currently taking poll worker training. There are 12 appointed employees whose tenure remains to be determined by June 30th. Civil service employees will remain in place. 

Membership
Ms. Peeples reported that Council President Yarborough will be appointed Terrance Freeman of the Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce as his appointee. The bill will be introduced at the next Council meeting. She had not heard from the Mayor’s Office about a nominee for his vacancy, and an appointment from the Supervisor of Elections will be deferred until Mr. Hogan is sworn in.
Other issues
Leslie Goller expressed concern about new SOE appointed employee John Libby being assigned as a poll worker to a precinct in Council District 9 because of his strong Republican Party activist background and his rookie poll worker status, which she thinks are incompatible with fairly operating the election in a predominantly Democratic, African-American district. Mr. Holland explained that Mr. Hogan wanted his new employees to be assigned to different types of districts to gain experience and get feedback from different types of voters. He also stated that there is no rule prohibiting poll workers from being actively involved in political parties and campaigns and many are, but that has never been a litmus test for preventing them from working the polls as long as they leave their partisan activities at home. Mr. Holland’s goal has been to have at least 2 Democratic and 2 Republican poll workers assigned to each precinct for purposes of fairness and he explained the process by which precincts are staffed.  He noted that employees of the Supervisor’s office may not be poll workers, so it is valuable for future SOE employees to have the experience of working an election and seeing a polling place in action before they take up their new positions. Mr. Hogan’s impending appointees have all undergone two poll worker training sessions – the new poll worker class and the returning poll worker class. 
In response to a question raised at an earlier meeting, Mr. Holland explained that the electronic poll books are not equipped with a battery backup in case of a power outage. Each precinct has a paper list of voters for that precinct so voters can continue to check in regardless of a power outage, and the SOE has five portable generators that could be deployed to a precinct that experiences a lengthy power outage.

Ms. Goller expressed concern about the extent of poll worker training regarding voter signature verification and the process to be used if a signature is deemed questionable. She has been informed of a situation at a precinct during early voting in which a voter was told that his signature did not match the signature on file and was directed to vote a provisional ballot. The voter texted Ms. Goller who told him to speak to the poll supervisor, demand a regular ballot, and fill out a signature affidavit form attesting that it was his true signature. She is concerned that the poll worker did not offer the affidavit option first and instead insisted on the provisional ballot option. Mr. Holland said that poll workers are well trained, but the list of election rules and regulations is voluminous and, given the infrequency of elections, some poll workers may forget the rules pertaining to unusual circumstances such as a challenged signature.
Ms. Goller urged the panel members to attend the Election Canvassing Board meetings and encourage everyone they know to turn out and vote in the City election.
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, June 10th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:20 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 6.18.15   3:30 p.m.
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